
Faculty Senate Minutes

November 12, 2003
The Roane State Community College Faculty Senate met Tuesday, November 12, 2003 in room H-236 at the Oak Ridge branch campus with Robert Alfonso, Faculty Senate president, presiding. Sixteen members, one alternate and six officers attended.
The following attended:

	Officers:

· Robert Alfonso, president

· Richard Baskin, vice-president

· Robert Benson, secretary

· Pat Brown, past president

· Betty Denison, TBR faculty sub-council representative

· Don Windham, Parliamentarian

Business and Technology:

· Pat Wurth

Health Science and Nursing:

· Vickie Hensley

· Jean Robinson
· Bill West
· Marty Young
	Humanities:

· Curtis Currie

· Peggy Hilliard

· Bryan Wilkerson
· Diane Raines (alternate)
Library:

· Laura Vaughn

Math/Science:

· Pat Bailey

· Jim Condon

· Jeff Sexton

· Pam Siergiej
Social & Behavioral Sciences:

· Don Lanza

· Bill Schramm
· John Thomas


Item 1: Greetings
Senate President Robert Alfonso convened the meeting at 3:05pm. Before settling in to deal with agenda items, Robert Alfonso distributed copies of the “unofficial” draft for the 2004-05 academic year calendar. The calendar reflects the impact of Roane State’s compliance with TBR’s common calendar directive. Of particular interest to many senators were proposed class times and the resulting increases in overall student contact time. There was general concern about classes no longer starting on the hour and half-hour. Robert Alfonso recommended that Senators examine the draft calendar and voice any comments or concerns at the next meeting.
Item 2: Approval of minutes
Minutes of the October Senate meeting were approved unanimously without discussion.
Item 3: Policy review: Web publishing policy
Web publishing policy revisions (GA-18-04) were approved unanimously without discussion.
Item 4: College committees policy
There was some confusion about the intent of this agenda item. It was initially believed that this policy had been submitted to Senate for revision review. However, as no changes were detected, it was suggested that this item may simply refer to Dr. King’s request that every college committee submit to his office a statement of purpose explaining the nature of that committee.
Further discussion of this item was tabled for future discussion, if necessary.
Item 5: Policy review: Direct deposit of payroll checks
Revisions to the policy regarding direct deposit of payroll checks (PA-04-02) was submitted for Senate review. The following questions/concerns were raised:
· Is it legal not to issue paper payroll stubs?

· Who is being required to use direct deposit?

· The third paragraph states: “Effective January 1, 2004, all regular full-time and part-time employees along with adjunct faculty hired shall be paid through direct deposit procedures.  Temporary and student employees are not eligible to participate.  Temporary and Student Workers may elect to participate in direct deposit but are not required.  All other Roane State employees are strongly encouraged to participate in direct deposit.”
· Some interpreted the wording to mean that all RSCC full- and part-time employees are required to use direct deposit, which directly contradicts the statement that other employees are strongly encouraged.
· Others interpreted the statement to mean that beginning January 1, 2004 all new hires will be required to use direct deposit. Faculty and staff already employed prior to January 1, 2004 will be encouraged to use direct deposit but may choose not to do so.

· Rewording is requested to clarify who is being required to use direct deposit.

· The requirement that an employee’s funds only be transmitted to financial institutions belonging to the Automated Clearing House (ACH) amounts to the employer telling employees where they can and cannot conduct their financial business.

· Several expressed concern about the availability of Web for Employees to convey such important financial information. It was recommended that Web for Employees be available 24/7 if it is to become the primary access point for important financial information, such as pay stubs.

Given these concerns, Don Windham volunteered to draft a letter to Bill Fuqua and Allen Brunton requesting answers to these questions.  These answers will be reported back to Senate by email. Further discussion will be taken up at the next meeting.
Item 6: College credo
At the October meeting, Robert Alfonso distributed information from Dr. McCamey regarding adoption of a college credo. The college credo is a proposal from Dr. McCamey to further spell out the values of Roane State faculty, staff and students. Such a statement would be intended to supplement the college’s current mission statement rather than revise or replace it.

There was little formal discussion about the credo aside from general questions about the nature and purpose of such a statement. The role of Faculty Senate in preparing such a statement is uncertain. Robert Alfonso indicated that he believed Dr. McCamey mainly wants to solicit Senate support and begin gathering ideas from all faculty and staff. Robert Alfonso will find out if Senate needs to play a more specific role.
Item 7: Home office hours for web classes
There was a general discussion raised about how instructors of web courses should conduct their office hours. Senators experienced with teaching web courses affirmed the desirability of having flexible office hours established with guidance from their division dean. Given the asynchronous nature of instructional delivery, home office hours work best for many instructors as their students tend to conduct consultations via email rather than in person. Furthermore, rigid office hours tend to frustrate online students. Such students often expect their instructors to be available around the clock. 

Senators teaching online courses advocated flexible office hours. Such flexibility works to the benefit of online students provided that: 1) the instructor makes provision for “additional hours of availability by appointment” and 2) the class policy (in the syllabus) specifies the response time by which instructors will respond to student communications. Those involved say this system works quite well for all concerned.
Item 8: Graduation issues
Two graduation ceremonies will be held this spring – one Friday evening, the other Saturday morning. This is being done to address overcrowding, fire code violations and the general discomfort of prior graduation ceremonies. Faculty will be split into two attendance groups – one for Friday, the other for Saturday. Faculty should be given the choice of which ceremony to attend, but division deans will establish the process to decide who attends which ceremony from the respective divisions.

Several senators asked logistical questions such as: 1) at which ceremony will Benroth Awards be given? and 2) will both sessions have the same speaker?

More information will be provided to faculty as it becomes available.
Item 9: Bookstore issues
Senators expressed frustration that the bookstores do not order the number of textbooks requested prior to the beginning of each semester. It was noted that the bookstore routinely deflates orders in an attempt to avoid overstocks. In many classes, this practice stifles meaningful instruction for the first few weeks of class. Many students seem to be buying their textbooks online or not buying them at all. Students who do not get their books in the first week of class sometimes decide to do without them altogether, often placing them at a disadvantage.
The difficulty of predicting exact numbers of needed texts was acknowledged. However, being a for-profit enterprise, faculty expects the bookstore to better meet the demands of their market.

Robert Alfonso agreed to discuss the nature of the bookstore contract with Jamie Wilmoth. Senate will take up the issue again early next spring to prepare for next fall’s orders.
Item 10: Student printing of large documents on campus printers
There has been an observed increase in the number of large documents printed on campus printers. Many of these documents are required course materials. Some of these documents are provided electronically due to difficulties in getting timely fulfillment of requests from both the bookstores and print shop. Large documents (some in excess of 90 pages) are costing the college a great deal in paper and toner. Moreover, they impair quality of service in libraries and open labs as several students printing small jobs must wait behind one student printing a large job.
Dr. King is hoping to establish general guidelines for faculty to decrease the size of documents being required for printing on campus printers. Such guidelines are difficult to establish, and the problem is likely to increase as more course materials become web-enhanced through WebCT.

Brief mention was made of technological solutions to the problem of excessive printing. One such solution might be the use of smart cards coded to allow each student a predetermined number of “free” copies on campus printers. This option was discussed only as a hypothetical and has not been formally advocated by anyone.
Item 11: College-wide paper recycling
This item not discussed due to lack of time. Senators were asked to bring ideas to the next meeting.
Item 12: Schedule Future meetings

It was decided not to meet in December due to time constraints. Senate will hold it next meeting in January at a time to be announced later.
Meeting adjourned at 4:35pm.
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